Kirkbymoorside Town Council

Information for the meeting on Monday 15 September 2025

Managed Wildflower Grassland

Thank you for the Town Councils considered response (24.07.2025) to my earlier concerns about the management and extension of this project which continues to detract from the visual amenity of the town. I and all the local residents I have spoken to about this matter, were extremely disappointed with the town councils response and that a number of my earlier comments seem to have been ignored in the response.

I have set out below my, and many others, ongoing concerns about this project.

- (i) I feel that the chief ecologist at NYNP may not have had all the background facts explained fully about the specific areas I have raised. In connection with the existence and promotion of ragwort I take issue that:-
- A. the areas in question were not and are not "wildlife areas". They are urban grass verges.
- B. According to Butterfly Conservation and the Wildlife Trusts:
- 1. The Cinnebar moth has a conservation status of "Common".
- 2. Whilst the caterpillar of the Cinnebar moth does feed on the leaves of common ragwort, it can also be found on other ragworts and groundsels. Its preferred habitat is on well drained rabbit grazed grassland, mature sand dunes and heathland. None of these describe the habitat at the end of West Lund Lane and junction with and along the A 170.
- 3. It is well distributed throughout most of England, Wales and Scotland, but it is more confined to predominantly coastal habitats in Northern England and Scotland. Kirkbymoorside is not classified as a coastal habitat.
- 4. Ragwort is poisonous to horses <u>and other livestock [RHS /DEFRA].</u> The West Lund Lane/A170 site is in close proximity, as I stated in my original email to the town council, to both paddocks with livestock in and fields used for silage/haylage to feed animals.
- (ii) I do not consider the detail provided in the Moorsider publication in Autumn 2023, Summer 2024 and Autumn 2024 to constitute meaningful consultation due to the vagueness of the project aims, objectives and deliverables and, more importantly, the lack of accurate proposed site locations_before any work commenced. If it had it would have allowed relevant local council taxpayers to understand where work is proposed, what it will entail, when it will be started and completed, how it will be monitored and what it will actually deliver by way of measurable outcomes.

As an example, the <u>Autumn 2023 Moorsider</u> article set out the requirements of the highway authority concerning visibility splays at junctions and the distance the grass should be cut back from the carriageway. These matters were only addressed by the town council <u>after</u> the matter was raised with it by local residents earlier this summer. Secondly, the same article states that the trial area for 2024 is an area of verge in proximity to the sports field. There was no mention of West Lund or West Lund Lane being used as sites for this project in 2024. In the <u>Spring/Summer 2024 Moorsider</u> It highlights for the first time that West Lund and West Lund Lane junction with the A170 has been planted and seeded with wild flowers. No mention is made of why these sites have now been included and what has happened to the original trial site. No pre work consultation has ever been carried out with local residents about whether these these sites around West Lund Lane should be included into the project. In the Autumn/winter 2024 edition of Moorsider it states that 40 different wild flowers were identified in the summer of 2024 and that having cut the areas, yellow rattle seed has been planted to reduce the strength of the grass and give the wild flowers a better chance next year ie 2025. This is exactly why I previously stated that "the preparatory work was incorrect and clearly insufficient" as the ground should have been properly prepared and yellow

rattle seeds sown to supress the grass **before any wildflowers were sown or planted** and there has been no visible ongoing management observed by residents of West Lund Lane since the "planting" in early 2024 and the July 2025 "survey".

The Autumn 2023 Moorsider highlighted that "Nettles, Thistle, Docks and coarse grass" will not allow wild flowers to thrive, yet what we now have after two years are more Nettles, Thistle, Docks and coarse grass and with the exception of ragwort no new wild flowers and verges that look a disgrace!

The coarse grass is now so rampant and tall that it completely obliterates the view of the Kirkbymoorside in Bloom (KiB) flower tubs stack for anyone entering the town along the A170 from the west.

- (iii) As a resident of West Lund Lane I regularly pass and stop and look at the two West Lund Lane sites most days and quite often several times per day. I have observed over this summer, various types of bee, hover flies, butterflies etc taking nectar from the flowers in the tubs provided and maintained by KiB, a small self sown patch of oxeye daisies just in front of the KiB stack, patches of self sown yarrow adjacent to the highway kerb and where the grass has been kept relatively short, clover. At the same time I have not seen a single pollinator in the unkept, overgrown grassed areas that has been allowed to thrive at the expense of what was a larger thriving environmentally friendly area before this ill conceived project was foisted on local inhabitants.
- (iv) I did make it clear in my original complaint to the town council that a rural county like North Yorkshire has an abundance of rural areas and substantial amounts of grass verges outside of more urbanised town areas that could and should have been used for this project. I noticed that this projects blue heart signs were visible along the A170 outside of Kirbymoorside earlier this summer but a number of these sites then inexplicitly vanished mid way through the summer, the blue signs removed and the grass was then cut. Why?
- (v) In the town councils response to me the term "pollinator corridors" was used for the first time. What the town council has created so far are not "pollinator corridors" as there are virtually no wild flower plants in the areas to provide pollen and secondly they are not corridors as the areas are not linked together but are in fact small isolated islands of unkept grass and weeds.
- (vi) As the town council has a duty to promote and enhance biodiversity can I be advised what the town council is doing to fulfil its duty under the act at the play area in Old Road, on the A 170 roundabout and what steps it has taken to get the overgrown area between the A170 and the newest houses at the far south west end of Wainds Field managed properly for the benefit of local residents of the town and the environment rather remaining as waste land?
- (vii) The residents of the town are justifiably proud of their town and want it in looking lovely condition for their benefit but also to attract visitors who hopefully will stop and spend with local businesses in the town. The A170 is the towns shop window and should always look pristine and welcoming. However, since this project commenced the A170 verges have looked unkept and shabby and unwelcoming to any passing visitor thinking of stopping.

I remain opposed to this ill conceived and badly managed project and the town council should, without delay, review and abort the project within the parish boundaries before more council tax payers money is wasted on it.

Yours sincerely

West Lund Lane

Tour del

High Harket Place
Y062 6AT
09.09.25.

Dear Lisa, I write as a new arrival in highly moorside which I'm finding a great place to live. It has ruch a serve of commonity and I'm eigoging getting involved with volunteering - at the Library and with the "In Bloom" group. What a difference the beautiful tubs make to the appeal of the town!

I understand that the Council has been attempting to establish wildfluer verges along the 170, parhendory to attract pollinators I think:

The verges, however, seem to consist of very tall whenpt grosses which obscure rights and look most unattractive. I believe they are supposed to be 'managed' but lave rower seem aryone along this. Horeave, swelly the plants in the K.I.B. tubs affront a lot of pollinotors and as we have in such a rowal area with pludy of natural habitats around the town I I don't understand the rationale

for the mattrochuse grosses with their invasive weeds - including request which can be paisonous.

Weeds - including request which can be paisonous.

I'd while to see the outer boundary of horling 1'd while to see the outer boundary of horling (170) tooling as appealing as the tour itself.

I tope there concerns will be roused at the neeting on tronday.

Yours sincerely